UP  HATHERLEY  PARISH  COUNCIL

Cheltenham, Gloucestershire


Up Hatherley Parish Council: Minutes of Parish Council Meeting, held at the Village Hall, Cold Pool Lane, Up Hatherley, on Tuesday 3rd January 2017, at 7.30 pm.
777 Members Present

Vice Chairman Cllr. P. Worsley (who took the Chair), G. Cassell, R. Whyborn, A. Bamford, C. Mason, D. Young, R. Johnes, and S. Bamford.  
Also in Attendance: Clerk Kathryn Oakey, and 1 Parishioner.
778 Apologies for absence 
Cllr. S. Fowler, D. Banyard, D. Willcox, N. Holden and J. Ward
779 Declaration of Members’ Interests

None.
780 Submissions from Members of the Public
A parishioner raised two points:
· Coombe Glen Road has been resurfaced however it has not been done properly so puddles form and the water does not drain as the drains are above the road surface.  He noted that he had liaised with Cllr Whyborn on this matter, (Cllr Whyborn clarified that it is a county council matter so he has limited influence although he had passed the concerns on to the county council).  The parishioner asked that the parish council follow this up.  It was agreed that Cllr Mason will highlight to Robert Vine at GCC and do a site visit with him, and the parishioner was advised to contact his county councillor Simon Wheeler.

· The tree has been removed by the shops, however what is being done about the roots?  Cllr Whyborn noted that he had not been made aware of a root problem.  Cllr Worsley will follow up with the Chairman as he has the details on the work carried out.  Cllr A Bamford suggested that the roots were possibly killed when the tree was removed, however it will take a while for them to decompose.
781 Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 1st November 2016
Cllr Mason proposed and Cllr S. Bamford seconded that the minutes be approved.  The Vice Chairman signed the minutes and initialled the pages.
782 Matters Arising from Approved Minutes 
Nothing noted.
783 Police and Community Safety update
Cllr Young presented his report which is attached as Annex A.  The statistics presented are as close to the parish as can be presented and crimes treble if Benhall is added in.  The Vice Chairman asked what anti-social behaviour covered, however Cllr Young was not sure as it covers many things.  It could be that we target crimes of concern and get the detail from the police.  It was also asked if there were any trends available, and Cllr Young responded that statistics were available back to 2012 so this could be done

784 Correspondence

All correspondence had been dealt with between meetings.
Working Group Reports 

785 Development Control   
PW’s report is shown below:
	  NO
	ADDRESS
	RESPONSE
	VIEWED
	DISP’D

	01799 TPO*
	Avenue Lodge
	Reluctant N?/O
	
	

	02093
	226 Hatherley Road
	N/O criteria
	
	Online

	02140 +
	224 Hatherley Road
	N/O criteria
	
	online


* Avenue Lodge was visited by Chris Chavase and the Senior Tree Officer and we agreed to abide by his arbitration regarding felling and pollarding.

+ This partly retrospective application was for a large extension and we requested the height be checked before permission was granted.
786 Management of Open Spaces
Two issues to raise, the first relates to the footpath survey that Cllr Wilcox is carrying out and cllr Whyborn has been involved.  Five areas of concern have been highlighted:
· Holmer Crescent to Chargrove Lane
· Montgomery Road to Coombe Glen Lane

· Behind Hillview to Caernarvon Road by the petrol station (Morrisons’ land)

· In between Justica Way and Davalia Drive
· Hazebrouck Close through to Lakeside.

Cllr Whyborn reported that Cllr Wilcox will provide a further update and a recommendation in March.

The second issue relates to the pocket park at the end of Wards Road.  It is currently unclear if this is GCC or CBC land, however the S151 money for the Lakeside extension allowed bollards on one corner of Wards Road but not the other as determined too many bollards would be required.  Therefore Chris Riley suggested look at planting instead.  Cllr Whyborn circulated a rough plan of what could be done, however this would need to be costed with a view to applying for funding from the Tesco pot.  So far suggested cost verbally is £15,000 which seems high for what is required.  It was agreed that Cllr Whyborn will cost what he has drawn and produce something more elaborate for consideration at the next meeting.

787 Highways Group Report
Cllr Mason presented his report which is attached at Annex B.

A query was raised on progress with the Windermere Road sign, but Cllr Mason will need to follow this up with CBC.  Cllr Young asked about progress with the VAS poles, and Cllr Mason reported that these have been ordered, but they are apparently made to order so will take approx three weeks.
788 Finance 
· Accounts for Payment listed below were approved.  
[image: image1.emf]Cheque No. £ Detail Payee

1117 95.00 course gaptc

1118 63.77 refund s fowler

1119 55.00 stamps p worsley

1120 337.50 shed repairs andrew james

1121 0.00 cancelled

1122 20.00 course gaptc

1123 25.20 barrier brandon hire

1124 25.49 refund s fowler

1125 60.00 donation salvation army

Direct Payment £ Detail Payee

31/10/2016 125.00 VH Mgt c oakey

08/07/2016 265.20 salary oct k. oakey

05/11/2016 248.00 magazine st philip and st james pcc

05/11/2016 115.20 cleaning Mrs Reay

09/11/2016 54.00 refreshments n holden

09/11/2016 86.69 cleaning supplies bunzl

21/11/2016 895.00 parish record color co

21/11/2016 12.50 tax pata

29/11/2016 125.00 VH Mgt c oakey

29/11/2016 265.20 salary nov k. oakey


· 2017/18 precept recommendation
Cllr A Bamford reported that the Finance group had met, and the Budget is shown in Annex C.  It is recommended that the precept is kept at the same level as 11 previous years and all were in agreement.  The Clerk will notify Cheltenham BC.
789 Recreation & Culture

Cllr Worsley reported that the carol service was a huge success with up to 300 people in attendance.  He thanked the Bamfords for sorting the refreshments and Christmas tree lights.  Issues to consider for next year are more refreshments, use of a collection bucket as many people wanted to pay for the refreshments, a star for the top of the tree, and the use of the hall should it rain.  It was agreed that a donation be made of £60 to the Salvation Army, and £30 to the PCC to cover printing costs.
The Vice Chairman thanked everyone for their parish record contributions, and all present thanked Cllr Worsley for his efforts and hard work in producing the Parish Record.  More copies will be given to Cllr A Bamford, in order to cover the Cold Pool Lane estate. 
790 Social & Community
The Garden competition dates had been set.  
791 Next Meeting
The next meeting will be held on Tuesday 7th March, and the Clerk will liaise with the Chairman re the Annual Parish Meeting date.

792 Other Business: 

· Grovefield Way 

An application has been received to develop land next to the BMW garage and concerns have been raised by residents.  Issues to consider are traffic, greenbelt, and saturation point of businesses.  It was agreed that clarity was needed on whether the land was still greenbelt or whether the boundary had been moved.  Cllr Whyborn suggested that the JCS would have the definitive boundary line.  Cllr Whyborn has sent a response to the planning officer, and all have seen this, and it was suggested that Cllr Whyborn develop a list of issues and a meeting be arranged with the Chairman prior to the submission date of 16th January.

· Survey

2000 were printed and distributed and another 1000 are to be printed.  Cllr Worsley thanked all those involved for their work on this.
· Planning Seminar
Cllr A Bamford reported that he had attended a planning seminar and it was suggested that we should be developing a neighbourhood plan.  Cllr Worsley suggested this had been previously discussed and deemed not appropriate for us due to very limited planning opportunities.  Cllr A Bamford reported that Leckhampton with Warden Hill are developing one, and it might be beneficial for us to do a joint plan with Badgeworth and Shurdington.  It was agreed that Cllr A Bamford would follow this up with the Chairman.
……………………………………………………..  7 March 2017
Chairman
List of Annexes:

Annex ‘A’   Police and Community Safety update

Annex ‘B’   Highways Group Report
Annex 'C'    Budget
Annex A

Police & Community Safety Report 3 January 2017

1. Police Meeting Lansdown Road 7 December 2016
The Police invited both Borough & Parish Councillors to attend this meeting. Cllr Roger Whyborn & I attended. It was organised by Supt. Richard Cooper (Responsible for both Cheltenham & Gloucester). Tim Waterhouse’s replacement Insp. Roddy Gosden was introduced. Others present included Sgt Simon Elson (heading up the local police team) and Chris Bride the Deputy Police & Crime Commissioner.

The Police presentation started by focussing on how they have improved overall recently. Crime in the County is low comparatively and Gloucestershire is only one of four forces in England & Wales to show an overall reduction in crime and has the lowest violent crime statistics in the Country.
They stated that “customer satisfaction” has increased 87% over the last 3 Years as has Public confidence, though confidence in dealing with critical issues is still too low.

The statistics were a warm up to the main purpose for the meeting which was to explain the change is structure to “Policing the County as one”.  This will reduce dedicated police resources in an area and the Police accept that this will bring a reduced sense of local identity.
There will be greater focus on issues of harm & vulnerability with detailed research before attending a crime scene. This they say will result in longer response times but give a far better result at the scene. 
They will also focus a team at Lansdown Road to look at volume crime with the aim of “Solve the problem once” by targeting the perpetrators and removing them.

Crime in Cheltenham is lower than Gloucester (33%), so uniformed resource
is being transferred from Cheltenham to respond to this, plus more resource dedicated to firearms & terrorism. 4 PCSO’s are leaving Cheltenham, including Debbie Hunham who has been transferred to Stroud! She was the only officer that had detailed knowledge of the Parish.
They are recruiting more PCSO’s this year bur recruitment is difficult and a lot of staff are leaving or retiring.
Greater focus will also be given to Neighbourhood Watch.

The Councillors present all expressed great concern at the loss of knowledgeable local police and PCSO’s! The consensus was that the police should relook urgently at the PCSO issue.


2. Crime Statistics.
Please see attached Statistics for December 2015 – November 2016

3. Cllr. Adrian Bamford , Cllr. Richard Johnes and I had a further meeting of the Police and Community Safety Group in December.  The consensus from our discussions was still to continue to focus our attention on Neighbourhood Watch within the Parish.
Cllr Richard Johnes has spent a lot of time reviewing the initial list supplied by Bob Lloyd (The Gloucestershire NW Coordinator) and has created an actual Parish listing we can work from. Now the festive season is over I will get Bob Lloyd to supply contact details so we can then find out what the actual status is on the ground. 
The Parish Community Survey also includes reference to Neighbourhood Watch to see if we can generate any new interest within the Parish.


4. Crimestoppers  - Still due to attend a C5 Meeting to see if the other Parish Councils would like to become Ambassadors. 
I attended a Crime stoppers Board Meeting in December. These meetings are attended by some senior ranks from Gloucestershire Police in an advisory capacity. 
Focus is on Crime Prevention & Crime Intelligence gathering. Bob Lloyd attended a previous meeting to investigate if Crimestoppers and Neighbourhood Watch could work together.

Cllr David Young

[image: image2.emf]Crime type Total Percentage Outcome type Total Percentage

Anti-social behaviour 149 44.48% Under investigation 36 19.35%

Bicycle theft 9 2.69% No further action 133 71.51%

Burglary 31 9.25% Unable to prosecute suspect 33 17.74%

Criminal damage and arson 29 8.66% Investigation complete; no suspect identified 100 53.76%

Drugs 2 0.60% Offender dealt with by police 4 2.15%

Other crime 0 0.00% Offender given a caution 3 1.61%

Other theft 37 11.04% Offender given penalty notice 1 0.54%

Possession of weapons 0 0.00% Offender sent to court 6 3.23%

Public order 3 0.90% Suspect charged as part of another case 1 0.54%

Robbery 0 0.00% Suspect charged 5 2.69%

Shoplifting 22 6.57% Offender dealt with at court 7 3.76%

Theft from the person 5 1.49% Offender ordered to pay compensation 1 0.54%

Vehicle crime 26 7.76% Offender fined 1 0.54%

Violence and sexual offences 22 6.57% Court result unavailable 5 2.69%

Totals

335

Total Actions Taken

186

Up Hatherley Crimes Reported Dec 2015 - November 2016



Annex B

Annex ‘B’   Highways Group Report

· Chris to send out agenda before meetings

· Kingscote Road Pavements should be repaired in February 2017.

· Sunnyfield Lane is currently on the “estimates list” to evaluate whether resurfacing can be considered.  If not the merits of structural patching will be investigated.

· Sunnyfield Lane 2 x “No through road” signs have been ordered.

· Sunnyfield Lane M5 sign directing traffic along Grovefield Way has been installed.

· VAS posts – manufacturer has requested weight of the unit.  Hopeful deliver to GCC will be January.  Need to then arrange for Amey to install the posts.

· Missing/damaged signs at Windermere Rd and Up Hatherley Way.  CM to request they are replaced by CBC.

· Caernarvon Rd – repairs to Morrison entrances on “estimates list”.  A work order will be issued next financial year.

· Caernarvon Rd from bollards to Hatherley Rd requires surface dressing.  Speed bumps to be removed.  Looking at bollards or raised road outside park entrance.  Before this matter is considered any further the outcome of the Alma Road survey will be evaluated.  RV to speak to GCC/Amey officers to check whether there are any other projects in the area before writing a task order.

· Carmarthen Rd – pavements require a “walk by” inspection.

· Cold Pool Lane roundabout UHPC would like area to be grassed.  UBICO looking at alternatives due to maintenance.  RW pointed out roundabout was sponsored so CBC/UBICO are paid to maintain it.

· Caernarvon Court’s pavements – trip hazard.  CM to contact Tim Atkins at CBC.

· Ward Road to be resurfaced in Spring 2017.

· Pocket Park at Hatherley Rd/Ward Rd junction.  All land owned by GCC.  Wilf and Matt at CBC leaving so help with design work may be difficult.  We think some design work has been carried out ball park figure £15,000.  RW to make an application to Tesco community fund.  Alternative is to install sustainable drainage. 
Annex C

[image: image3.emf]Expenditure Item Budget  Predicted

Revenue 2016/2017 Outturn

£ £

Maintenance Incl Trees

1,000 1,105 1,105 1,100

Admin.(incl Clerk's Expenses)

1,200 801 1,200 1,200

Village Hall Manager

1,500 875 1,500 1,500

Insurance

2,300 921 921 1,000

Clerk Salary 

3,900 2,448 3,900 4,000

PWLB

1,900 1,830 1,830 1,900

Audit

400 320 320 400

Donations and Subscriptions

1,800 2,293 2,293 2,000

Recreation & Culture

3,000 915 3,274 3,300

Contingencies

2,000 0 0 4,100

VAT to reclaim 0 506 506 0

Totals 19,000 12,014 16,849 20,500

Village Hall:

Window Cleaning

200 47 100 200

ndr

1,100 653 1,000 1,100

water

500 284 500 500

gas

1,500 611 900 1,000

elect

1,000 356 500 1,000

cleaning

700 381 700 700

Village Hall general 

3,000 1,540 2,000 3,000

Total Spend 27,200 15,885 22,549 28,000

Income

Village Hall

(4,000) (7,352) (8,700) (5,000)

Record

0 (125) (490) 0

Interest

0 (1) (1) 0

Precept (23,000)

(23,000) (23,000)

(23,000)

VAT Reclaim (200) (627) (627) 0

Total (27,200) (31,105) (32,818) (28,000)

Buddget 

2017/18

Precept 2017/18

Current 

Spend £


200

7 March 2017

